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	Aberdeen Grammar School Parent Council: Meeting Minutes



	Aberdeen Grammar School
Parent Council Meeting
	Wednesday 18th November 2020 
7pm – 8:30pm Microsoft Teams

	
	


Minutes of Meeting
Parents: 
Margaret Davidson (Chair), Tania Davidson (Treasurer), Hayley Barr (Secretary), Jen Scott, Morag Evans, Angela Stewart, Anne Boylan, Barbara Canu, Emma Mair, Moira Maciver, Eileen Haywood, Amy Bender, Farha Chuna, Graham Mutch, Karen McEwing, Iain Gibson, Alan Denison, Pankaj Kumar
Teachers:
Ms Murison (Head Teacher)

Councillors:
Cllr Jenny Laing
Apologies:
Clare Bostock, Cllr Bill Cormie and Cllr Claire Imrie
Welcome
Margaret welcomed everyone to Aberdeen Grammar Parent Council online meeting. Due to time constraints for Ms Murison being on COVID duty at the school Ms Murison delivered her Head Teachers update at the beginning of the meeting.
Approval of minutes of meeting on 23rd September 2020
Due to an oversight the minutes were not approved at the meeting. Margaret emailed the PC post meeting to inform the members of this and that they will be approved at the next meeting.
Draft minutes were issued via the PC mailing list in the meantime.
Action: To approve at next meeting
Head Teacher Report and Feedback
Ms Murison informed the group that the main focus of her update would be around the senior phase assessment and was looking to seek feedback from parents on the proposed plan of action. Before the main discussion Ms Murison touched on other issues facing the school at the moment.
· Covid – the school has faced a challenging few weeks and the staff continue to focus on keeping the school open in a safe environment for everyone. The school continues to reiterate key messages to pupils and parents regarding covid mitigations and steps required to stop the spread.  These are detailed in the weekly HT Update.  The school reacts to community transmission when contacted by Public Health and are asked to support the work of contact tracers.  When a pupil tests positive, the school is asked to track back 48 hours from when the test was taken.  The 2m rule is applied.  This may mean that other pupils are asked to self-isolate if they have been within 2m of the positive case.  This is a precautionary measure. The local Public Health (PH) team check with the school following a positive case for anyone who has been in the school. PH are happy with all that is being done by the school and the mitigations that are in place and also confirmed that all recent cases of the virus have been due to community transmission and not contracted through the school. It was unsettling for the school and the staff to see press coverage around virus cases at the school and the head reiterated how important it is to have support of the parental body through these challenging times.
· French School - for a number of years, the school has been working with central officers to consider how to expand the school estate.  The school is at full capacity and the school roll is projected to continue to rise with planning for a new S1 year group of 240 pupils.  The school’s hard work to put forward their case to take over the previous French school building has been accepted and Ms Murison is delighted with this outcome. Further information on an entry date is to be confirmed and work will be required on the building.  The school now need to consider how to make the most effective use of each of the buildings in the school estate.
· Staffing - Ms Murison was pleased to say that the school is fully staffed. Staff changes that will be happening include Mr Robertson (Acting Depute Head Teacher) moving to a permanent Depute Head Teacher post at Oldmachar Academy and Mrs Allan (PTPS, Byron House) is due to go on maternity leave at the end of this term.  Ms Murison will write to parents with an update regarding staff changes within pupil support, the changes will take effect from January 2021.
· Senior Phase Assessment and capturing evidence – Ms Murison updated the forum with the issues and challenges associated with the Senior Phase Assessment during this school year with particular attention to the National 5 qualification with the exam diet being cancelled for these students. Ms Murison highlighted that this is a huge piece of work to get it right to ensure that no child is disadvantaged through this process and the school needs to be ahead of the game. Key points of discussion and areas where Ms Murison was looking for feedback were:
· Schools are still waiting for key information from the SQA regarding the assessment process for awarding grades for National 5’s including the date for submission of teacher assessed grades.
· There has to be a focus on gathering evidence to support the grades that the teachers are required to submit, and this evidence needs to be of a high predictive value.
· The school felt that it cannot sit back and wait for the SQA, so a strategy around the approach to capturing assessment evidence rigorously was needed and a timetable for this drafted.
· The staff are in agreement that assessment weeks to co-ordinate the gathering of evidence is needed – Ms Murison will send a letter to both pupils and parents detailing this. Dates on this letter may be subject to change once more information has been received from the SQA.
· The challenge is how to gather quality evidence that can stand up to external scrutiny and unlike last year the school have time to prepare for this but do need to be mindful of the assessment burden for both pupils and teachers.
· Pupils and parents have already been informed that there will be no study leave in order to maximise learning time for the pupils.
· The SQA have said there will be no requirement for ‘prelims’ but the school feel the more formal assessment weeks (where the pupils will sit tests in as much as an exam style setting as they can with COVID restrictions at the time) are needed for National 5 students to not only gather assessment evidence but to prepare them for their Higher Examination experience and to keep up the pupils motivation levels. Ongoing class assessments will be used alongside the formal assessments to gather the 2-4 pieces of evidence that the SQA is requesting under the current guidance.
· There is also a need for this contingency plan for Higher and Advance Higher Students if there were to be any further disruption and/or cancellations to these exam diets.
In response to parents’ feedback and views on this plan of action, Ms Murison confirmed that the school has a rigorous team of experienced staff and SQA Team leaders in their subject nationally and are confident of the internal moderation process to ensure the credibility of the grades across all pupils. There was concern around what would happen if pupils did not achieve so well in the first assessment week without taking into account the progression that can be gained during the time that would have naturally led to the final exam. Ms Murison assured that the evidence collected would be latest and best for all pupils and that the second assessment week is there for back up. Some parents have concerns about how their children will be assessed in areas of the arts, including music and drama where part of the exam is based on practical disciplines that cannot currently be done in school. Ms Murison is keenly awaiting further guidance from the SQA for these subjects and will share with parents as soon as she has it. The parents gave Ms Murison their support for her approach to the Senior Phase challenges and thanked her for being proactive and sharing the plan with pupils and parents as soon as possible.
· Cllr Jenny Laing contributed that the power of the work AGS is doing during the pandemic is not to be underestimated and that it is soul destroying for staff to see unfavourable press coverage when so much effort is going on at the school to keep our young people as safe as possible whilst continuing to educate them to a high standard. Cllr Laing is party to the figures and reports from Public Health for schools and assured the forum that the local public health team are commending AGS (impressive as they have high standards) and the council appreciate all the work the staff are doing at the school to keep it open in these challenging times. 
· Cllr Laing was delighted that AGS will be moving forward with the French School building as part of their estate and also confirmed that the refurbishment plans for the school (including the swimming pool changing rooms and the school canteen) had come before the committee and approved and saw no reason why they should not go ahead as planned next summer.
· Cllr Laing appreciated the school’s frustration around the speed of information from central government and the SQA and thanked Ms Murison for pushing ahead with the best knowledge and information they have at this time. She also said that she would highlight the concerns around drama and music examinations and assessments
· Alan Dennison acknowledged the huge complexity that the school has faced since the pandemic hit and how well this has been managed and communicated and thanked both Ms Murison and Cllr Jenny Laing for all their hard work and support working together.
· Feedback from Celebrating Success focus group – those parents that attended the meeting with Miss Adams and Mr Douglas to discuss celebrating success provided feedback to the forum. The meeting was to discuss the current Prizegiving and rewards process and seek parental engagement on how and if the schools’ current way of celebrating success is achieving its aim. Pupils have also been included in this review process. Suggestions included, renaming the commendation prize, broadening the awards system, giving subject prizes throughout the school year groups to replace the merit awards, and explaining to pupils how the awards systems work so they understand how they are awarded and how they can aspire to be put forward for an award. The group will meet again in the new year and the award ceremony will be discussed. Anyone who was not at the meeting and has any thoughts around this can forward their comments to either Miss Adams directly or through the Parent Council email and Margaret can forward on to the school.
· Outstanding Actions 
· Margaret has emailed the 3 PC members who were not engaging to ask them if they intend to engage or would be willing to stand down to allow new members to join. She did this on 23rd September after the AGM and has not received any responses. Going forward it will be useful to have a clause in the constitution to ‘remove members from the PC if they have not attended ‘x’ no of meetings’. Action: PC to review constitution in advance of the next AGM
· All new PC members have been in contact with Margaret to allow her to gain their consent to join the PC members email list as per GDPR legislation.

· Margaret, Tania and Hayley were to write job descriptions to share with PC members.  This has been done and they have been shared by email.
· PC members interested in taking on the role of Vice Chair were to contact Margaret by email. She has not received any expressions of interest.  Action: any PC member willing to take on this role further down the line when they have become more familiar with the PC and how it works is to contact Margaret.
· Margaret made contact with NPFS rep to request John Swinney and the Covid Educational Recovery Group to look at making the E-Sgoil resources on GLOW uploadable to Google Classroom.  This was done, however, as E-Sgoil is based on Microsoft and Google Classroom on Google Docs, the two are incompatible.

· Ms Murison to encourage all parents of senior phase pupils to take up the offer of Chromebooks, highlighting they will use in and out of school. A reminder was sent to parents in the HT update and Ms Murison confirmed that there has been a good up take of this resource.
· Treasurer’s Report
The audited accounts for 2019/20 were submitted to ACC on 7th October and Donna Cuthill confirmed receipt. The annual funding for 2020/21 of £458.78 has been received in the PC bank account giving a current bank balance of £910.53. It was agreed by those present that the PC should donate £500 to the school to fund the School App. 
Action: Tania will organise for the cheque to be raised, signed and handed to the school.
Action: Ms Murison to confirm if a further contribution will be required if we are to cover the total cost.
· Feedback from Google Suite Training Sessions 
The parents present at the meeting gave their feedback from the Google suite training sessions and highly recommended the training and thought it is a great resource that could be a useful tool for the PC. The parents who attended shared some of the benefits of using it which include; interact on the same document with others, PC documents can be used and stored in one place for everyone to view and use in the future, calendar is a useful tool, free to use, survey function. Generally, everyone thought that the functionality was good and would be useful. Margaret said she would be keen to attend a session when it is on again and look at how it can be used for the PC.

Action: Margaret to attend training session in the new year and find out more about Google Suite.
· Feedback from APCF Meeting

· Chromebooks – Aberdeen City Council will support/waive the cost of repairing and replacing Chromebooks if a parent/carer is struggling with the costs.  The Council are also looking at the issue of insuring the devices as it is difficult to find a company that will insure a loaned item.

· The Council are looking into funding dongles for families who are struggling financially in the same way they did during the lockdown.

· Chromebook monitoring – Aberdeen City Council’s Digital and Technology colleagues are working with education and other local authorities on software that will support the monitoring of usage.

· Parents’ Way Newsletter - coming soon as a new way for the Council to communicate with parents/carers.

· The Council are looking at providing a steer to schools on suitable clothing for when the weather is colder and wet.  This is because some parents from other schools reported lockers being inaccessible and pupils not allowed to place over jackets on the back of their chair in class.
· The Council are looking at funding for outdoor shelters for schools, especially those where pupils are eating their lunch outside. Harlaw Academy has been fundraising for one. It would appear that there is no funding for shelters at schools at local level and would have to seek funding centrally.
· Ventilation guidance from Scottish Government. This guidance seeks to identify practical measures which may be incorporated to balance a need for an appropriate supply of fresh air to assist with minimising the risk of virus infection with the need to maintain indoor temperatures for reasons including user comfort, health and wellbeing, learning and teaching. The council have responsibility for helping schools implement it.

· The Aberdeen City Council rep at the meeting wanted PCs to make their parent forum aware of the fact that the Children (Equal Protection from Assault) (Scotland) Act 2019 (from here on referred to as ‘the Act’), has now been introduced to provide children the same rights as adults against assault by a parent or person with charge or care of them. The Act will repeal Section 51 of the Criminal Justice (Scotland) Act 2003, which provides a parent or carer a defence in court allowing them to justify an assault on a child as ‘reasonable chastisement’ or ‘justifiable assault’ in exercising their parental rights. A parent or carer assaulting a child in any way is a criminal act.
· Aberdeen City Council is looking to purchase an online platform for delivering online meetings with parents/carers
· AOCB
· Update of extra-curricular activities – Emma Mair updated the forum on the progress she has been able to make with regard to school sports. Emma has worked hard to get Hockey started again at Rubislaw with the help of parents and other volunteers but as Active Schools are still unable to function in schools, hockey is only able to operate under the umbrella of AGSFP. Emma shared her frustration that if you pay to play sport outwith school this can go ahead but you cannot get it for free at the moment through the school due to the restrictions and this does not fit with the ethos of poverty proofing the school day for every child. Unfortunately, no indoor lets are available under the current COVID regulations in Aberdeen and it is not likely other extra-curricular activities will be able to start at the moment, but this is being continually monitored alongside ever-changing guidance. Parents thanked Emma for her efforts in getting hockey back up and running for pupils.
· Iain Gibson shared that it was disappointing that there had been an issue with getting the new Accord cards to new S1 pupils, which was not ideal for the new intake when their only option is to use the school canteen. This was due to staff issues at Marischal College, but this appears to now be resolved. Iain also asked if any other parents would like to see a menu in advance for the coming week along with pricing information so that children could make informed choices in advance. There was some agreement from other parents with S1 pupils. Margaret will contact other Parent Councils to see if there are any other schools who have similar concerns and she can then take that forward through the APCF and to the catering department at ACC.

     Action: MD to contact all secondary school Parent Councils

· Next Meeting Date
20th January 2021
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